# Jeffress, Edwin Bedford, Sr. 17 Jeffress, Edwin Bedford, Sr.

by C. Sylvester Green, 1988

20 May 1887-23 May 1961



Literary Societies and Fraternities [University of North Carolina]. 1907. 44. [2]Edwin Bedford Jeffress, Sr., journalist, was born in Canton, the son of Charles James and Maria Love Osborne Jeffress. He obtained his elementary and secondary education in the public schools of Haywood County [3], for a short period in Salisbury, and then at the Asheville High School where he was graduated in 1903. That fall he entered The University of North Carolina [4] and distinguished himself as a student, earning a Phi Beta Kappa key for scholarship and an Omicron Delta Kappa key for leadership. During the last two years he was an assistant instructor in geology. In 1907 he received the bachelor of arts degree, with a major in general science.

The summer after graduation Jeffress edited the *Canton Observer*, and, although he had planned to make a career of teaching science, the first "printer's ink on his hands" later determined his profession. From 1907 to 1909 he taught at the <u>Bingham Military School</u> [5] in Asheville, but spent his vacations working as a reporter for the *Asheville Gazette News*, beginning a long association with that brilliant journalist of the turn of the century, W. A. Hildebrand. In the summer of 1909, he resigned his teaching post to become a full-time staff member of Hildebrand's paper. Two years later the Asheville publisher acquired the *Greensboro Daily News*. Jeffress is believed to have been the first newspaperman to become a staff correspondent in the state capital, where he wrote special dispatches for both the Asheville and Greensboro papers.

In late 1911, Jeffress purchased (apparently from Hildebrand) a half interest in the *Greensboro Daily News* and assumed the role of business manager. Soon afterwards he became secretary-treasurer of the Greensboro News Company. When Hildebrand sold his part ownership of the Greensboro paper to his employees (many of whom had followed him from Asheville to Greensboro) in 1918, Jeffress became president, succeeding his longtime friend and mentor.

The growth in circulation and influence of the *Greensboro Daily News*, and later its afternoon counterpart, the *Greensboro Record*, was largely attributed to Jeffress, who for the next sixteen years was a dynamo of energy and accomplishment. In 1934, he became seriously ill; subsequent brain surgery resulted in a general incapacitation until his death in 1961. Although he experienced some difficulty in getting around, he remained alert, a ready conversationalist, and a perennial student, having returned to Chapel Hill where he lived out his days at the Carolina Inn among the academic and cultural offerings of his beloved University of North Carolina.

During the twenty-three years he was active, Jeffress demonstrated a deep interest in everything that concerned the growth and development of <u>Greensboro</u> [6]. From the first he was an energetic member of the Chamber of Commerce, serving as president for two terms (1921–22). His leadership in that group and related activities won for him the Civitan Club's Outstanding Citizen Award. He was the logical choice for election to the city council, and, as mayor of Greensboro from 1925 to 1929, he did much to enhance that city. Notable among his achievements was his part in the establishment of the Greensboro-High Point Airport. He was also founder and president of the Greensboro Community Chest.

1

Elected to the North Carolina General Assembly [7], Jeffress proved to be an effective legislator in the 1931 session—particularly in his fine service through the Commission to Study the Prison Situation in North Carolina. The same year the governor appointed him to the State Highway Commission [8], of which he was chairman for two years. In the reorganization of 1933, which produced the North Carolina State Highway and Public Works Commission, including the State Prison System, he was named chairman for a four-year term; however, his tenure was cut short by his illness less than a year after he assumed the expanded office. Capus Waynick [9], writing about North Carolina roads and road builders, paid high tribute to the constructive and innovative leadership Jeffress provided in the few years of service he gave the state in the interest of improved highways.

Through his active years, he was a member of the American Newspaper Publishers Association, the Southern Newspaper Publishers Association, the North Carolina Press Association [10], and the National Press Club in Washington, D.C. One of his auxiliary business ventures was the North State Engraving Company, of which he was president and a longtime director. He was also a director of the King Cotton Hotel Company. For a number of years he was a director of the Alumni Association of The University of North Carolina. Other memberships included Kiwanis International, the Merchants and Manufacturers Club, the Greensboro Country Club, and various fraternal organizations: Ancient, Free, and Accepted Masons [11] (Knight Templar, 32nd degree Mason, and the Shrine), Knights of Pythias, and Benevolent and Protective Order of Elks.

Jeffress's life in Chapel Hill for most of his last twenty-seven years was a saga of individualism. Susan Quinn wrote in The <u>Daily Tar Heel</u> [12], "E. B. Jeffress is back, complete with cane, a battered gray felt hat that got a smudge on its crown when it blew across the street in Salt Lake City, Utah, and an opinion on almost any subject anyone wishes to discuss." He was an inveterate traveler by bus, once making an 8,500-mile trip across the continent, averaging 300 miles a day, and returning with an alert observation of the highways, the people, and the places he had seen.

In 1955 Jeffress was honored by his hometown with a testimonial dinner for his multiple contributions to the city and the state. The Greensboro Chamber of Commerce staged the affair, attended by a large contingent of dignitaries headed by Governor <u>Luther H. Hodges</u> [13]. A month after his death, the Tompkins Knob on the <u>Blue Ridge Parkway</u> [14] was renamed E. B. Jeffress Memorial Park in honor of the man who as much as any other contributed to that great highway for North Carolina.

Jeffress married Louise Bond Adams on 17 July 1913, and they had five children: Rebecca (Mrs. Winfield S. Barney, Jr.), twins Edwin Bedford, Jr. [15], and Charles (Carl) Osborne, Mary Louise (Mrs. A. Bradford McLean), and Sarah Clark Tate (Mrs. Bruce O. Jolly). He died at Chapel Hill three days after his seventy-fourth birthday. A funeral service was held at the Holy Trinity Church (Episcopal), and he was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Greensboro.

# References:

Asheville Citizen, 23 May 1955.

Chapel Hill News Leader, 13 Sept. 1956.

Greensboro Daily News, 24 May, 6 June 1961.

North Carolina Biography, vols. 3, 5 (1956, 1941).

Capus Waynick, North Carolina Roads and Their Builders (1952).

The Daily Tar Heel, 12 Oct. 1954.

Who's Who in the South (1927).

Who's Who in the South and Southwest (1929).

### **Additional Resources:**

E. B. Jeffress Papers, 1860-1955 (collection no. 01167). The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. <a href="http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/j/Jeffress,E.B.html">http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/j/Jeffress,E.B.html</a> (accessed May 15, 2014).

London, H. M., compiler and editor. *North Carolina Manual 1931*. Raleigh [N.C.]: North Carolina Historical Commission. 1931. 208. <a href="https://archive.org/stream/northcarolinaman1931nort#page/208/mode/2up">https://archive.org/stream/northcarolinaman1931nort#page/208/mode/2up</a> (accessed May 15, 2014).

Whisnant, Anne Mitchell. *Super-Scenic Motorway: A Blue Ridge Parkway History: A Blue Ridge Parkway History*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press. 2006. 55, 59, 67, 69, 80, 81, 89, 299-301. <a href="http://books.google.com/books?google.com/books?google.com/books?google.com/books?google.com/books?google.com/books?google.com/books?google.com/books.google.com/books?google.com/books.google.com/books.google.com/books?google.com/books.google.com/books.google.com/books.google.com/books?google.com/books.goo

# Image Credits:29903

"Jeffress, Edwin Bedford Canton, N.C." Photograph. *The Yackety Yack* vol. 7. [Chapel Hill, N.C.]: Literary Societies and Fraternities [University of North Carolina]. 1907. 44. <a href="https://archive.org/stream/yacketyvackseria1907univ#page/n53/mode/2up">https://archive.org/stream/yacketyvackseria1907univ#page/n53/mode/2up</a> (accessed May 15, 2014).

### Subjects:

Biographies [19]

Public officials [20]

Writers, journalists, and editors [21]

### Authors:

Green, C. Sylvester [22]

# Origin - location:

Buncombe County [23]

Asheville [24]

Haywood County [25]

Guilford County [26]

Greensboro [27]

### From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [28]

1 January 1988 | Green, C. Sylvester

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/jeffress-edwin-bedford-sr

 $\underline{\textbf{[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/jeffress-edwin-bedford-sr}} \textbf{[2] https://archive.org/stream/yacketyyackseria1907univ\#page/n53/mode/2up} \underline{\textbf{[3]}}$ https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/haywood [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/binghamschool [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/greensboro [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/general-assembly [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/highway-commission [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/waynick-capus-miller [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/north-carolina-press-association [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/freemasons [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/daily-tar-heel [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hodges-luther-hartwell [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/blue-ridge-parkway [15] http://news.google.com/newspapers? id=AANPAAAAIBAJ&sjid=ix8EAAAAIBAJ&pg=6836%2C829198 [16] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/j/Jeffress,E.B.html [17]

https://archive.org/stream/northcarolinaman1931nort#page/208/mode/2up [18] http://books.google.com/books? id=Fxw9wv2iFroC&pg=PA59#v=onepage&q&f=false [19] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [20]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [21] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/writer [22]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/green-c-sylvester [23] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-8 [24]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-9 [25] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-5 [26]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-4 [27] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-21 [28]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no